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USDA Announces Opening Signup for 
Conservation Reserve Program on 
December 9, 2019 

USDA is opening signup for the Conservation Reserve Program 
(CRP) on December 9, 2019. The deadline for agricultural 
producers to sign up for general CRP is February 28, 2020, while 
signup for continuous CRP is ongoing. 

Farmers and ranchers who enroll in CRP receive a yearly rental 
payment for voluntarily establishing long-term, resource-conserving 
plant species, such as approved grasses or trees (known as 
“covers”) to control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop 
wildlife habitat on marginally productive agricultural lands. 

CRP has 22 million acres enrolled, but the 2018 Farm Bill lifted the 
cap to 27 million acres. This means farmers and ranchers have a 
chance to enroll in CRP for the first time or continue their 
participation for another term. 
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By enrolling in CRP, producers are improving water quality, 
reducing soil erosion, and restoring habitat for wildlife. This in turn 
spurs hunting, fishing, recreation, tourism, and other economic 
development across rural America. 

CRP Enrollment Options 

General Signup  

CRP general signup will be held annually. The competitive general 
signup will now include increased opportunities for enrollment of 
wildlife habitat through the State Acres For Wildlife Enhancement 
(SAFE) initiative.  

Continuous Signup 

While some practices under SAFE will remain available through 
continuous signup, CRP continuous signup will focus primarily on 
water quality with the Clean Lakes, Estuaries, and Rivers (CLEAR) 
Initiative. The 2018 Farm Bill prioritizes water quality practices such 
as contour grass strips, filter strips, riparian buffers, wetlands and a 
new prairie strip. 

USDA will also be working with Conservation Reserve 
Enhancement Program (CREP) partners to relaunch CREP 
continuous options in each state under new statutory provisions. 
CREP will continue to target high-priority local, state or regional 
conservation concerns. 

Grasslands Signups 

CRP Grasslands signup helps landowners and operators protect 
grassland, including rangeland, and pastureland and certain other 
lands while maintaining the areas as grazing lands. A separate 
CRP Grasslands signup will be offered each year following general 
signup. 

Pilot Programs 

Later in 2020, (FSA will roll out pilot programs within CRP: CLEAR 
30, which allows contracts expiring with CLEAR practices to be 
reenrolled in 30-year contracts and in the Soil Health and Income 
Protection Program (SHIPP) in the prairie pothole region. More 
information on these programs will be announced in the new year. 

Land Transition 

The CRP Transition Incentives Program (TIP) is an option for 
producers interested in transitioning land to a beginning farmer or 
rancher or a member of a socially disadvantaged group to return 
land to production for sustainable grazing or crop production. CRP 
contract holders no longer need to be a retired or retiring owner or 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/nh


operator to transition their land. TIP participants may have a lease 
less than five years with an option to purchase, and they have two 
years before the end of the CRP contract to make conservation and 
land improvements.  

Previously Expired Land 

Land enrolled in CRP under a 15-year contract that expired in 
September 2017, 2018 or 2019, may be eligible for enrollment if 
there was no opportunity for re-enrollment and the practice under 
the expired contract has been maintained.    

CRP Rates and Payments 

FSA recently posted updated soil rental rates for CRP. County 
average rates are posted on the CRP Statistics webpage. Soil 
rental rates are statutorily prorated at 90 percent for continuous 
signup and 85 percent for general signup. The rental rates will be 
assessed annually. Under continuous signup, producers also 
receive incentives, including a signup incentive payment and a 
practice incentive payment. 

To enroll in CRP, contact your local FSA county office or visit 
fsa.usda.gov/crp. To locate your local FSA office, visit 
farmers.gov/service-locator. 

 

FSA Can Help with On-Farm Propane 
Storage 

Winter months in New Hampshire can be long and cold. For several 
years, farmers have faced propane storage shortages. FSA’s Farm 
Storage Facility Loan (FSFL) program provides funding for on-farm 
liquified petroleum tanks. 

FSFL low-interest financing can be used to build or upgrade 
storage facilities and to purchase portable (new or used) structures, 
equipment, storage and handling trucks. Liquified petroleum tanks 
are covered for eligible commodities for the use of fuel for grain 
dryer equipment.  

Loans up to $50,000 can be secured by a promissory note/security 
agreement. Loans exceeding $100,000 require additional security. 

Producers do not need to demonstrate the lack of commercial 
credit availability to apply. The loans are designed to assist a 
diverse range of farming operations, including conventional 
operations, small and mid-sized businesses, new farmers, 
operations supplying local food and farmers markets, non-
traditional farm products, and underserved producers. 
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To learn more about FSFLs and how these loans can help with 
your on-site propane tank storage needs, contact your local FSA 
county office.  

 

 

USDA Safety Net Program Enrollment Opens for 2019 and 
2020 

Agricultural producers now can enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss 
Coverage (PLC) programs – two U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) safety net programs – for 
the 2019 and 2020 crop year 

ARC provides income support payments on historical base acres when actual crop revenue 
declines below a specified guaranteed level. PLC provides income support payments on historical 
base acres when the effective price for a covered commodity falls below its reference price. The 
2018 Farm Bill reauthorized and updated both programs. 

Signup for the 2019 crop year closes March 15, 2020, while signup for the 2020 crop year closes 
June 30, 2020. Producers who have not yet enrolled for 2019 can enroll for both 2019 and 2020 
during the same visit to an FSA county office.  

ARC and PLC have options for the farm operator who is actively farming the land as well as the 
owner of the land. Farm owners also have a one-time opportunity to update PLC payment yields 
beginning with crop year 2020. If the farm owner and producer visit the FSA county office together, 
FSA can also update yield information during that visit.  

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, 
grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium 
and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat.  

2018 Crop Year ARC and PLC Payments  

FSA began processing payments last week for 2018 ARC-County (ARC-CO) and PLC on covered 
commodities that met payment triggers on enrolled farms in the 2018 crop year. In addition to the 
$1.5 billion now in process, FSA anticipates it will issue another $1 billion in November once 
USDA’s National Agricultural Statistics Service publishes additional commodity prices for the 2018 
crop.  

Producers who had 2018 covered commodities enrolled in ARC-CO can visit www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-
plc for payment rates applicable to their county and each covered commodity.  For farms and 
covered commodities enrolled in 2018 PLC, the following crops met payment triggers:  barley, 
canola, corn, dry peas, grain sorghum, lentils, peanuts, large chickpeas, sunflower seed, flaxseed, 
rapeseed, seed cotton, long grain rice, medium/short grain rice and wheat. 

Oats, small chickpeas, mustard seed, safflower, crambe, sesame seed and soybeans did not meet 
2018 PLC payment triggers. 

2018 PLC payment rates for the following covered commodities have not been determined: 
temperate Japonica rice. 
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More Information  

For more information on ARC and PLC including two online decision tools that assist producers in 
making enrollment and election decisions specific to their operations, visit the ARC and PLC 
webpage. 

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 

The Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish producers who 
have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as blizzards and wildfires, 
not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs. 

Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster 
Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an eligible drought and 
additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle tick fever.         

Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, 
cost of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event or loss 
condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from Oct. 1, 2018 to 
Dec. 31, 2019 must file: 

• A notice of loss within 30 calendar days after the loss is apparent. 

• An application for payment by Jan. 30, 2020 

The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online: 

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet  

• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 

• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet 

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 

 

New Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans 
that Fit Their Operation 

A new online tool can help farmers and ranchers find information on U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) farm loans that may best fit their operations. USDA has launched the new Farm Loan 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Farcplc_program%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637116747832637247&sdata=zayu%2B4uzU%2BXVGVjnC7JyveKacaBDrZFnMHPycG1TslY%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Farcplc_program%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637116747832637247&sdata=zayu%2B4uzU%2BXVGVjnC7JyveKacaBDrZFnMHPycG1TslY%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2FFactSheets%2F2018%2Felap_farm-raised_fish_assistance_fact_sheet-may_2018.pdf%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637116747832637247&sdata=nG59yFscABg4vmncIgjpVr8Do6kRN2bufpROmG5%2BzKg%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2FFactSheets%2F2018%2Felap_livestock_assistance_fact_sheet-may_2018.pdf%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637116747832637247&sdata=KRRfPL5eMheFO87t47bIib%2BdQTu8RBap%2FGA8MvpGX%2BM%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2FFactSheets%2F2018%2Felap_honeybee_assistance_fact_sheet-may_2018.pdf%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C1%7C637116747832647215&sdata=yhpF7e4OU8z6zQyOpMSDllozu4t7rPTgFGhdMWufWX8%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Ffactsheets%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637116747832647215&sdata=Thl2seFiy8LbXc6EDz2409YsSo%2F1ThKAwHR%2FlHDBKMo%3D&reserved=0


Discovery Tool as the newest feature on farmers.gov, the Department’s self-service website for 
farmers. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their 
operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. 
Compared to this time last year, FSA has seen an 18 percent increase in the amount it has 
obligated for direct farm ownership loans, and through the 2018 Farm Bill, has increased the limits 
for several loan products. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan 
staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few 
simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. 
After submitting their answers, farmers will be provided information on farm loans that best fit their 
specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 
application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, 
entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility 
requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These guides 
can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the 
“Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that 
is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like 
Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not 
work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 
authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and 
manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 
information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 
Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and 
alerts by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan 
features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can 
help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

With feedback from customers and field employees who serve those customers, farmers.gov 
delivers farmer-focused features through an agile, iterative process to deliver the greatest 
immediate value to America’s agricultural producers – helping farmers and ranchers do right, and 
feed everyone. 
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For more information or to locate your USDA Service Center, visit farmers.gov. 

 

Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 

Higher limits are now available for borrowers interested in USDA’s farm loans, which help 
agricultural producers purchase farms or cover operating expenses. The 2018 Farm Bill increased 
the amount that producers can borrow through direct and guaranteed loans available through 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) and made changes to other loans, such as microloans and 
emergency loans. 

Key changes include: 

• The Direct Operating Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $400,000, and the Guaranteed 
Operating Loan limit increased from $ 1.429 million to $1.75 million. Operating loans help 
producers pay for normal operating expenses, including machinery and equipment, seed, 
livestock feed, and more. 

• The Direct Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $600,000, and the 
Guaranteed Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $1.429 million to $1.75 million. 
Farm ownership loans help producers become owner-operators of family farms as well as 
improve and expand current operations. 

• Producers can now receive both a $50,000 Farm Ownership Microloan and a $50,000 
Operating Microloan. Previously, microloans were limited to a combined $50,000. 
Microloans provide flexible access to credit for small, beginning, niche, and non-traditional 
farm operations. 

• Producers who previously received debt forgiveness as part of an approved FSA 
restructuring plan are now eligible to apply for emergency loans. Previously, these 
producers were ineligible. 

• Beginning and socially disadvantaged producers can now receive up to a 95 percent 
guarantee against the loss of principal and interest on a loan, up from 90 percent. 

About Farm Loans 

Direct farm loans, which include microloans and emergency loans, are financed and serviced by 
FSA, while guaranteed farm loans are financed and serviced by commercial lenders. For 
guaranteed loans, FSA provides a guarantee against possible financial loss of principal and interest. 

For more information on FSA farm loans, visit www.fsa.usda.gov or contact your local USDA service 
center. 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend meetings should contact New 

Hampshire State Office at 603-224-7941  or your local County Office. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 

 

https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C9c05c1d1663f47ede4e808d77e4e7a6d%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637116747832657171&sdata=IDQqRTmFGK9%2FDfAsxq9ETZz0oClhmLzcZL1FwLrKTBA%3D&reserved=0
https://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery

